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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

904-630-1377
Special Committee on Solid Waste Meeting Minutes
May 12, 2016
2:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Matt Schellenberg , Anna Lopez Brosche, Scott Wilson, John Crescimbeni, Jim Love, Danny Becton
Also:  Paige Johnston - Office of General Counsel; John Jackson – Council Research Division; Sam Mousa  – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas, Will Williams and Jeff Foster – Public Works Department; Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 2:05 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. He distributed a document outlining goals and objectives for the special committee’s work.
Solid waste enterprise fund
Regarding the first agenda item on establishing a financially balanced enterprise fund, CAO Sam Mousa reported that the Mayor’s staff and the departments are in the midst of preparing the proposed FY16-17 budget and he would prefer not to present information to the committee on the solid waste enterprise fund budget at this time that might subsequently change when the Mayor’s Budget Review Committee performs its review of that fund’s budget. Chairman Gulliford asked Mr. Mousa to make a presentation at the next meeting giving a general overview of how the solid waste enterprise fund works, with a more detailed presentation at a later meeting with more detailed financial figures as the budget preparation work proceeds.
Increasing recycling rates
Council Member Crescimbeni reported that at his request at the previous meeting, the Council Research Division had obtained copies of ordinances from numerous Florida cities and counties that mandate recycling at commercial establishments and multi-family residential complexes. At Mr. Crescimbeni’s request, representatives of the franchised waste haulers operating in Jacksonville described their commercial recycling offerings. Bill Stubblebine of Advanced Disposal stated that his company offers recycling services to its commercial customers, but the processing cost of recycling at $70 per ton at the Materials Recycling Facility (MRF) is much more expensive than the $30 per ton paid for solid waste disposal at the landfill so customers have little interest in doing it.  Corrugated cardboard is the only recycling waste stream that is economically feasible at the moment; the market for other recyclables has collapsed. Harkey Cotton of Republic Services echoed the collapse of the recycling market and said that some items can only be disposed of by paying a recycler to take it; the rest are reused in some manner or taken to the MRF at the cost of $70 per ton.  
In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about the dilemma caused by the disconnect between the state mandate to reach a high percentage of recycling and the depressed commodities markets that makes commercial recycling economically unfeasible, Charlie Latham of Waste Management said that because of market pricing conditions this will be the first year that many Florida jurisdictions don’t meet their FDEP recycling goals. The waste haulers are working with the state to amend the state recycling law to apply the goals only to materials that have value. The other major problem the industry faces that may need a state law solution is contamination of the recycling stream, which is increasing dramatically across Florida and increases the cost of processing the stream. Consumers have become sloppy in their disposal habits, particularly with single-stream recycling in one bin, assuming that someone else will eventually weed out the non-recyclable materials. Education to the waste generator is crucial so that contamination can be reduced. FDEP recognizes these two challenges and currently does not levy any financial penalties on cities and counties that don’t meet their goals. The penalties are in the nature of peer pressure and negative publicity. Mr. Latham said that recycling is still the right thing to do from an overall waste management perspective even if the economics fluctuate wildly from time to time, so should not be discontinued on that basis. 
Mr. Mousa said that the City’s next contract with the MRF for recyclables processing will be structured to include a cost and profit sharing mechanism. The current contract runs into late 2017. The next closest full service MRFs are in Orlando and Ocala and they charge $25 per ton rather than the $70 being charged by the MRF in Jacksonville. Council Member Crescimbeni questioned whether there was any legal prohibition against processing the recyclables collected from multi-family residential accounts through the City’s curbside recycling contract. Sam Mousa questioned whether there was a practical way to separate residential versus commercial waste if they’re all collected by the same vehicles. He also cautioned that transportation costs for recyclables from Jacksonville to MRFs in Orlando or Ocala could be very expensive. Mr. Latham said one reason that recycling cost is higher in North Florida than in Central or South Florida is that there are fewer users of recycled materials in North Florida – the market is not as robust and the MRF in Jacksonville doesn’t generate as much revenue from sales of the collected materials as MRFs that have end users for the materials close by.
In response to a question from Council Member Love, Charlie Latham explained that currently the incineration of solid waste in a waste-to-energy plant counts a recycling for the purpose of the state’s recycling goals because the waste stream is put to a productive use. Without that credit for re-use via waste-to-energy plants, the state as a whole would not have met the current 50% waste stream recycling goal last year. The cost of disposing of waste at a waste-to-energy plant is usually very high ($95/ton in South Florida versus $30/ton to landfill in Jacksonville), but the economics of land availability for landfills, hauling distances, etc. vary widely and make different options more feasible in different areas. Mr. Mousa pointed out the inherent difficulties in making decisions based on multiple factors, from wildly fluctuating recycling markets to the overall environmental benefit of recycling to the cost of transportation.  Chairman Gulliford said the committee would take up the issue of commercial and multi-family recycling at a future meeting after the administration has time to consider potential options. 

Tire and sign buy-back update

Public Works Director John Pappas reported that approximately 15,500 tires were turned in last week at the buy-back event, many apparently collected from woods, drainage ditches and abandoned lots, often left there by people who buy tires from sources other than licensed tire dealers who charge the state-mandated tire disposal fee. There was some suspicion that some of the tires turned in to the buy-back came from tire retailers given the markings on the tires. It was noted that the Sheriff’s Office has a single officer assigned to investigate illegal tire dumping in the entire city.
Hazardous waste collection
Chairman Gulliford believes the City’s current system of holding hazardous waste collection events at large parks around the city is working well but is insufficient to meet the city’s needs. He suspects there is a great deal of illegal dumping of hazardous waste and tires going on because the City events are too few and too far between.  Council Member Love suggested that the existing site on Commonwealth Avenue is insufficient to meet the volume needs for permanent drop-off sites and isn’t well enough known to the average citizen.  Council Member Wilson suggested possibly increasing the number of park-based events and possibly adding facilities in the City’s four Public Works yards. Sam Mousa said that he can see the rationale for increasing means of disposing of hazardous materials, but questions whether it may be counterproductive to make it easier for citizens to drop off tires, appliances, furniture and other bulky wastes at drop-off sites rather than having them picked up curbside by the waste haulers. Council Member Becton urged regularity and consistency in scheduling so that citizens easily remember the schedule and become habituated to properly disposing of their hazardous wastes in a convenient way. Sam Mousa asked the committee to give the administration time to evaluate ideas and propose a possible solution. Jeff Foster of the Solid Waste Division said that research previously done for the Blight Committee estimated a cost of roughly $200,000 to construct a hazardous waste collection facility and another $100,000 per year to operate it. He also noted that the City has increased the number of park-based hazardous material drop-off events from 6 to 11 over the last several years to meet the perceived needs. Council Member Crescimbeni requested information on the amount and types of materials collected at the Commonwealth Avenue permanent site in a year and the same information for the materials collected at the periodic events in regional parks. Mr. Foster read off the list of collection events for the remainder of the year and Council Member Becton noted that none were at all convenient to citizens in his district.
Chairman Gulliford asked Paige Johnston of the General Counsel’s Office to research whether the City is or is not prohibited from requiring tire retailers to charge an additional tire disposal fee.

The idea of a mobile hazardous waste collection unit was proposed; Chairman Gulliford said he believed he had heard that there was a law prohibiting collection of hazardous waste in that manner. Ms. Johnston was asked to research that question as well.
Next meeting
Chairman Gulliford said that the main topic of the next meeting will be the Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity (CON) process, including an explanation of why they were created, the purpose they were intended to serve and how they are processed. The Public Works Department and Council Research Division were asked to research whether other cities and counties have a similar CON process for their solid waste facilities.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:20 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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